AP Journal of Applied Physics

# Constructal law of design and evolution: Physics, biology, technology, and society

Adrian Bejan and Sylvie Lorente

Citation: J. Appl. Phys. **113**, 151301 (2013); doi: 10.1063/1.4798429 View online: http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.4798429 View Table of Contents: http://jap.aip.org/resource/1/JAPIAU/v113/i15 Published by the American Institute of Physics.

Additional information on J. Appl. Phys.

Journal Homepage: http://jap.aip.org/ Journal Information: http://jap.aip.org/about/about\_the\_journal Top downloads: http://jap.aip.org/features/most\_downloaded Information for Authors: http://jap.aip.org/authors

### ADVERTISEMENT



Article-level metrics

Post-publication rating and commenting



### **APPLIED PHYSICS REVIEWS**

## Constructal law of design and evolution: Physics, biology, technology, and society

#### Adrian Bejan<sup>1</sup> and Sylvie Lorente<sup>2</sup>

 <sup>1</sup>Department of Mechanical Engineering and Materials Science, Duke University, Durham, North Carolina 27708-0300, USA
<sup>2</sup>LMDC (Laboratoire Matériaux et Durabilité des Constructions), INSA, University of Toulouse, 135 Avenue de Rangueil, 31077 Toulouse, France

(Received 11 December 2012; accepted 21 January 2013; published online 15 April 2013)

This is a review of the theoretical and applied progress made based on the Constructal law of design and evolution in nature, with emphasis on the last decade. The Constructal law is the law of physics that accounts for the natural tendency of all flow systems (animate and inanimate) to change into configurations that offer progressively greater flow access over time. The progress made with the Constructal law covers the broadest range of science, from heat and fluid flow and geophysics, to animal design, technology evolution, and social organization (economics, government). This review presents the state of this fast growing field, and draws attention to newly opened directions for original research. The Constructal law places the concepts of life, design, and evolution in physics. (© 2013 American Institute of Physics. [http://dx.doi.org/10.1063/1.4798429]

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

I. CONSTRUCTAL LAW	1
II. TREE-SHAPED DESIGNS: CONDUCTION,	
FLUID FLOW, AND CONVECTION	3
III. COMPACT HEAT AND MASS TRANSFER	4
IV. VASCULAR DESIGN	5
V. THE FLOW OF STRESSES	5
VI. ANIMAL DESIGN AND SPORTS	
EVOLUTION	5
VII. GEOPHYSICS	8
VIII. FEW LARGE AND MANY SMALL	8
IX. ECONOMICS AS PHYSICS	8
X. GOVERNMENT	12
XI. THE S CURVE PHENOMENA: SPREADING	
AND COLLECTING	14
XII. CONCLUSIONS	15

#### I. CONSTRUCTAL LAW

A law of physics is a concise statement that summarizes a phenomenon that occurs in nature. The Constructal-law field started from the realization that "design" is a universal physics phenomenon. It unites the animate with the inanimate over an extremely broad range of scales, from the tree design of the snowflake, to animal design and the tree design of the Amazon river basin. Figure 1 makes this point with just two examples of the same volume-point flow architecture, one inanimate and the other animate, to which we could have added many more (e.g., lightning, vascularized living tissues, city traffic, the spreading of new ideas on the globe). The concepts of life, design, and future (evolution) were placed firmly in physics by the Constructal law, stated in 1996:<sup>1,2</sup>

"For a finite-size flow system to persist in time (to live), its configuration must evolve in such a way that provides greater and greater access to the currents that flow through it."

According to the Constructal law, a live system is one that has two universal characteristics: It flows (i.e., it is a nonequilibrium system in thermodynamics), and it morphs freely toward configurations that allow all its currents to flow more easily over time. Life and evolution are a physics phenomenon, and they belong in physics.<sup>1,3</sup>

The Constructal law is a field that is expanding rapidly in physics, biology, technology, and social sciences. We reviewed the field in 2006,<sup>4</sup> and now the field is expanding even more rapidly. No less than 14 books have been published on the Constructal law since 2006.<sup>5–18</sup> On April 3, 2013, the entry "constructal" on ISI (Institute of Scientific Information) revealed an h index of 39 and a total number of 6915 citations. On Google Scholar, the word "constructal" yielded 2310 articles and books. The objective of the present review is to outline the current state of this fast growing research activity with special focus on the post-2006 literature.

To see the position of design in nature as a universal phenomenon of physics, it is necessary to recall that thermodynamics rests mainly on two laws, which are both "first principles." The first law commands the conservation of energy in any system. The second law commands the presence of irreversibility (i.e., the generation of entropy) in any system: By itself, any stream flows naturally one way,



FIG. 1. Design is a universal phenomenon in nature. It is physics. It happens naturally when something is flowing and it is free to morph. Design unites the animate with the inanimate. The left side shows the delta of the Lena River in northern Siberia. The right side shows a cast of the human lung. Courtesy of Ewald Weibel, Professor Emeritus of Anatomy, University of Bern.

from high to low. The permanence and extreme generality of the two laws are consequences of the fact that in thermodynamics the "any system" is a black box. It is a region of space, or a collection of matter without specified shape and structure. The two laws are global statements about the balance or imbalance of the flows (mass, heat, work, entropy) that flow into and out of the black box.

Nature is not made of boxes without configuration (Fig. 1). The systems that we discern in nature have shape and structure. They are macroscopic, finite size, and recognizable as patterns—sharp lines on a diffuse background. They have configurations, maps, rhythms, and sounds. They are simple: Their complexity is modest, because if it were not modest we would not be able to discern them and to question their existence. The very fact that they have names (river basins, blood vessels, trees) indicates that they have unmistakable appearances.

Reference 1 drew attention to the fact that the laws of thermodynamics do not account *completely* for the systems of nature, even though scientists have built thermodynamics into thick books in which the two laws are just the introduction. The body of thermodynamics is devoted to describing, designing, and optimizing things that seem to correspond to systems found in nature, or to devices that can be used by humans to make life easier. Nowhere is this more evident than in engineering, where the method of entropy generation minimization<sup>19,20</sup> is recognized as thermodynamics, even though neither of the two laws accounts for the natural occurrence of "design" or "optimization" phenomena.

If physics is to account for the systems of nature *completely*, then thermodynamics must be strengthened with an additional self-standing law (i.e., with another first principle) that covers all phenomena of design occurrence and evolution. This addition to physics is the Constructal law.<sup>1</sup>

The Constructal law is not a statement of optimization, maximization, minimization, or any other mental image of "end design" or "destiny." The Constructal law is about the direction of evolution in time, and the fact that the design phenomenon is not static: It is dynamic, ever changing, like the images in a movie at the cinema. Evolution never ends. This is important to keep in mind, because there is a growing list of *ad hoc* proposals of optimality (end-design), but each addresses a narrow domain, and, as a consequence, the body of optimality statements that have emerged is selfcontradictory, and the claim that each is a general principle is easy to refute:<sup>21</sup>

- Minimum entropy generation (production) and maximum efficiency are used commonly in engineering and biology.
- (ii) Maximum entropy production (MEP) is being invoked in geophysics.
- (iii) Maximum "fitness" and "adaptability" (robustness, resilience) are used in biology.
- (iv) Minimum flow resistance (fluid flow, heat transfer, mass transfer) is invoked in engineering, river mechanics, and physiology.
- (v) Maximum flow resistance is used regularly in physiology and engineering, e.g., maximum resistance to loss of body heat through animal hair and fur, or through the insulation of power and refrigeration plants, the minimization of fluid leaks through the walls of ducts, etc.
- (vi) Minimum travel time is used in urban design, traffic, and transportation.
- (vii) Minimum effort and cost is a core idea in social dynamics and animal design.
- (viii) Maximum profit and utility is used in economics.
- (ix) Maximum territory is used for rationalizing the spreading of living species, deltas in the desert, and empires.
- (x) Uniform distribution of maximum stresses is used as an "axiom" in rationalizing the design of botanical trees and animal bones.
- Maximum growth rate of flow disturbances (deformations) is invoked in the study of fluid flow disturbances and turbulence.
- (xii) Maximum power was proposed in biology, physics, and engineering.

The optimality statements are contradictory and disunited, yet they demonstrate that the time for placing the "design" phenomena in science is now. The progress made with the Constructal law<sup>21–24</sup> shows that the diversity of phenomena addressed with the *ad hoc* statements (i)–(xii) are manifestations of the single natural tendency that is expressed by this law of physics. For example, the contradiction between (i) minimum and (ii) MEP was resolved based on the Constructal law in 2006:<sup>25</sup> Both (i) and (ii) are covered by the Constructal law.

The reach of the Constructal law was broadened by the concept of the flow of stresses,<sup>9,26</sup> which accounts for the emergence of solid shapes and structures in vegetation, skeleton design, and technology. The flow of stresses is an integral part of the design-generation phenomenon of moving mass more and more easily on the landscape.

The Constructal law can be used to fast-forward design in engineering and social organization, cf. Secs. VIII–XI. This is useful, but the imagined end design (min, max) neither is reachable in nature nor it is to be confused with the phenomenon and the law of physics, which is the natural tendency (the direction in time) that points to it. The time direction is the natural phenomenon, and the law of physics that governs this natural phenomenon is the Constructal law.

#### II. TREE-SHAPED DESIGNS: CONDUCTION, FLUID FLOW, AND CONVECTION

The Constructal law statement is general. It does not use words such as *tree*, *complex* versus *simple*, or *natural* versus *engineered*. There are several classes of flow configurations in nature, and each class can be derived from the Constructal law in several ways: analytically or numerically, approximately or more accurately, blindly (random search) or using strategy (shortcuts), and so on. Classes that our group treated in detail, and by several methods, are the cross-sectional shapes of ducts, the cross-sectional shapes of rivers, internal spacings, and tree-shaped architectures.

Regarding the tree architectures, we treated them not as models but as fundamental problems of access to flow: volume to point, area to point, line to point, and the respective reverse flow directions. Important is the geometric notion that the "volume," the "area," and the "line" represent infinities of points.

The theoretical discovery of trees stems from the decision to connect one point (source, or sink) with an *infinity* of points (volume, area, line). It is the reality of the continuum (the infinity of points) that is routinely discarded by modelers who approximate the space with a finite number of discrete points and then cover the space with drawings made of sticks, which cover the space incompletely (and from this, fractal geometry). The reality of the continuum requires a study of the interstitial spaces between the tree links. The interstices can only be bathed by high-resistivity diffusion (an invisible, disorganized flow), whereas the tree links serve as conduits for lowresistivity organized flow (visible streams, ducts).

The two modes of flowing with imperfection (irreversibility), the interstices and the links, must be *balanced* so that together they ease the global flow. The flow architecture is the graphical expression of the balance between channels and their interstices. The deduced architecture (tree, duct shape, spacing, etc.) is the *distribution* of imperfection over the available flow space. It is the architecture for access into and out of the flow space, which is finite. Those who model natural trees and then draw them as black lines on white paper (while not struggling to discover the layout of every black line on its allocated white patch) miss half of the drawing. The white is as important as the black.

The Constructal-law discovery of tree-shaped flow architectures was based on three approaches. It started in 1996 with an analytical shortcut<sup>1,2</sup> based on several simplifying assumptions: 90 angles between stem and tributaries, a construction sequence in which smaller optimized constructs are retained, constant-thickness branches, and so on. Months later, we solved the same problem numerically<sup>27</sup> by abandoning most of the simplifying assumptions (e.g., the construction sequence) used in the first papers. In 1998, we reconsidered the problem in an area-point flow domain with randomly moving low-resistivity blocks embedded in a highresistivity background<sup>28,29</sup> with Darcy flow (permeability instead of conductivity and resistivity). Along the way, we found better performance and trees that look more "natural" as we progress in time, that is, as we endowed the flow structure with more freedom to morph.

Figure 2 shows the most recent tree design for conduction in a heat generating medium with high-conductivity channels that are the most free to morph.<sup>30</sup> Darcy fluid flow is one form of "diffusion," i.e., the same physics phenomenon as thermal diffusion (Fourier conduction) and electrical diffusion (Ohm conduction). Yet, it is becoming fashionable to take the original work<sup>28,29</sup> (e.g., Fig. 3), and publish it as new after replacing one diffusion terminology with another.

The constructal literature is expanding rapidly in the domain of tree-shaped designs for conduction,<sup>31–36</sup> fluid flow,<sup>37–45</sup> and convective heat transfer.<sup>46–50</sup> A central feature of these designs is the notion that when channels bifurcate or coalesce their diameters should change by certain factors, so that the overall flow through the architecture is facilitated. The best known design rule of this kind is the Hess-Murray rule (D<sub>1</sub>/D<sub>2</sub> = 2<sup>1/3</sup>) for selecting the ratio of channel diameters at a bifurcation.<sup>9</sup> This rule was extended by constructal design in several directions: to junctions with n branches (D<sub>1</sub>/ D<sub>2</sub> = n<sup>1/3</sup>), to bifurcations with two identical branches (length L<sub>2</sub>, diameter D<sub>2</sub>), and one stem (L<sub>1</sub>, D<sub>1</sub>) on an area of fixed size (L<sub>1</sub> × 2L<sub>2</sub>) in fully developed laminar flow,<sup>9</sup>

$$\frac{D_1}{D_2} = 2^{1/3}, \quad \frac{L_1}{L_2} = 2^{1/3},$$
 (1)

and fully developed turbulent flow,<sup>9</sup>

$$\frac{D_1}{D_2} = 2^{3/7}, \quad \frac{L_1}{L_2} = 2^{1/7},$$
 (2)

and to bifurcations with unequal branches  $(L_2, D_2 \text{ and } L_3, D_3)$  (problem 4.4 in Ref. 9). All these developments come from evolving the flow configuration in accord with the



FIG. 2. Constructal invasion of a conducting tree into a conducting body.



FIG. 3. Darcy flow on a square domain with low permeability (K) and high permeability (K<sub>p</sub>). In time, K grains are searched and replaced by K<sub>p</sub> grains such that the overall area-to-point flow access is increased the fastest. Courtesy of Professor Marcelo R. Errera, Federal University of Parana, Brazil.

Constructal law, toward providing greater access, which led analytically to minimal flow resistance in T- and Y-shaped (and more complicated) constructs of tubes and other channels, as in the trees matched canopy to canopy of Ref. 51.

Here, we point out that the uniform distribution of imperfection in the constructal design [Eqs. (1) and (2)] is the same as the uniform distribution of fluid residence time in the channels. This means that the time (t<sub>1</sub>) spent by the fluid in the D<sub>1</sub> tube is the same as the time (t<sub>2</sub>) spent in the D<sub>2</sub> tube. The residence time in any tube is  $t \sim L/U \sim LD^2/\dot{m}$ , where U and  $\dot{m}$  are the mean fluid speed and mass flow rate, respectively. Next, at a bifurcation we note  $\dot{m}_2/\dot{m}_1 = 1/2$ , and with the laminar flow architecture of Eq. (1) we obtain

$$\frac{t_1}{t_2} \sim \frac{L_1}{L_2} \frac{\dot{m}_2}{\dot{m}_1} \frac{D_1^2}{D_2^2} = 2^{1/3} \frac{1}{2} \left(2^{1/3}\right)^2 = 1.$$
(3)

Similarly, for the turbulent flow design of Eq. (2) we obtain

$$\frac{t_1}{t_2} \sim \frac{L_1}{L_2} \frac{\dot{m}_2}{\dot{m}_1} \frac{D_1^2}{D_2^2} = 2^{1/7} \frac{1}{2} (2^{3/7})^2 = 1.$$
(4)

Svelteness<sup>9</sup> is a new property of flow architectures, which was brought to light by the constructal design of flow architectures. The svelteness Sv is the ratio of the external length scale of the flow design (for example,  $A^{1/2}$ , if the area of the flow layout is A) divided by the internal length scale of the flow design (for example,  $V^{1/3}$ , if the total volume occupied by the flow is V). A flow architecture has three main characteristic: sizes, aspect ratios (shapes), and svelteness, i.e., the relative thinness of the lines of its drawing. Svelteness is intimately tied to the flow performance of the architecture.<sup>9,52</sup>

#### **III. COMPACT HEAT AND MASS TRANSFER**

A major field of applied research for Constructal-design architectures is the development of compact (high density) architectures for heat and mass transfer. This activity began with the discovery of optimal spacings for channels with natural<sup>53</sup> and forced<sup>54</sup> convection (for a review, see Ref. 9), and the development of tree-shaped heat exchangers for high heat transfer density in a confined space.<sup>55</sup> Today, this activity continues on several fronts.

Fins, or extended solid surfaces, were developed most recently in Refs. 56–65. Lorenzini, Biserni, and Rocha<sup>66,67</sup> pioneered the field of "inverted fins," which are cavities with particular architectures (tree-, T-, H-shaped) built into solid walls for the purpose of enhancing the convective thermal contact between the wall and the surrounding fluid flow.

Spacings for natural and forced convection were reported by Bello-Ochende, Meyer and coworkers,<sup>68–71</sup> Canhoto and Reis,<sup>72</sup> Gosselin and coworkers,<sup>73,74</sup> Narasimhan and coworkers,<sup>75,76</sup> Zamfirescu and Dincer,<sup>77</sup> as well as by Refs. 78–83.

The dendritic heat exchanger proposed in Ref. 55 was designed, built, and tested by Raja *et al.*<sup>84</sup> Heat exchanger structures for fuel cells were reported in Refs. 77 and 85–87. Desalination, humidification, and dehumidification applications were studied by Mehrgoo and Amidpour.<sup>88,89</sup> Microreactors were developed by Mathieu-Potvin and Gosselin<sup>90</sup> and Chen *et al.*<sup>91</sup> Microfluidic structures were studied by da Silva and coworkers.<sup>92,93</sup> Constructal design continues to be used in more classical applications such as shell and tube heat exchangers,<sup>94</sup> furnaces,<sup>95</sup> reactors<sup>96–99</sup> and distributors,<sup>100–102</sup> and maximum heat transfer density.<sup>103,104</sup> Boiling in dendritic channels was proposed by Bonjour and coworkers<sup>105,106</sup> and Liu *et al.*<sup>107</sup>

Industrial applications of constructal design were reported for steam generators,<sup>108,109</sup> steam turbines,<sup>110</sup> furnaces for heating streams of solid metal,<sup>111,112</sup> cross-flow heat exchangers,<sup>113</sup> and solar power plants.<sup>114–117</sup> In particular, the configuration of a slender enclosure can be optimized such that the radiation heating of a stream of solid is performed with minimal fuel consumption at the global level. The solid moves longitudinally at constant rate through the enclosure. The enclosure is heated by gas burners distributed arbitrarily, in a manner that is to be determined. The total contact area for heat transfer between the hot enclosure and the cold solid is fixed. The minimal global fuel consumption is achieved when the longitudinal distribution of heaters is nonuniform, with more heaters near the exit than the entrance. The reduction in fuel consumption relative to when the heaters are distributed uniformly is of order 10%. Tapering the plan view (the floor) of the heating area yields an additional reduction in overall fuel consumption. The best shape is when the floor area is a slender triangle on which the cold solid enters by crossing the base, Fig. 4. These architectural features recommend the proposal to organize the flow of the solid as a dendritic design, which enters as several branches and exits as a single hot stream of prescribed temperature.<sup>112</sup>

#### **IV. VASCULAR DESIGN**

A distinct trend in constructal design is the development of vascular flow architectures, which fill bodies (structural members) and endow them with volumetrically distributed functions such as self-healing<sup>118,119</sup> and self-cooling.<sup>120</sup> This work is driven by applications in smart materials, smart structures, the design of future aircraft,<sup>121</sup> and the cooling of progressively more compact electronics.

On the fundamental side, the key question is why should a "vascular" flow architecture emerge in the animal, and in the engineered smart body? "Vascular" means that the stream bathes the entire volume almost uniformly, by flowing as two trees matched canopy to canopy.<sup>122</sup> First, the stream enters the volume by distributing its flow like a river delta. Second, the stream reconstitutes itself and flows out of the volume like a river basin.

![](_page_5_Figure_5.jpeg)

FIG. 4. The distribution of the flow of steel on the furnace floor: uniform density, on a floor with uniform width (top) and increasing density, on triangular floors (middle and bottom). The total flow rate and the floor area are the same in each drawing. The lower three drawings show the distribution of overhead heaters on the area occupied by the upper three designs.<sup>112</sup> Reprinted with permission from J. Appl. Phys. **107**, 114910 (2010). Copyright 2010 American Institute of Physics.

Kim et al.<sup>123</sup> showed that tree-tree architectures recommend themselves for all the volumes bathed by single streams in laminar flow, and that in larger volumes each tree must have more levels of branching or coalescence. Cetkin et al.<sup>124</sup> demonstrated the same trend for trees with turbulent flow. Figures 5 and 6 summarize these findings, for both laminar and turbulent flow. The size of the volume is represented by the number n, which is the number of elemental volumes bathed by a single capillary stream ( $\dot{m}_e$ , Fig. 5). The construction steps (1), (2), and (3) of Fig. 5 illustrate how the tree-tree volume acquires a more complex architecture as the number of branching levels increases. The total mass flow rate is fixed. Figure 6 shows how the relative pressure drop  $\Delta P / \Delta P_1$ decreases as the size (n) increases. This decrease is possible only if the architecture is free to change abruptly from (1), to (2), and (3). The evolution toward better flow performance in larger systems must be stepwise (revolutionary), not gradual.

The vascular design literature is expanding rapidly, from architectures for self-healing<sup>125,126</sup> to trees matched canopy to canopy in vascular bodies.<sup>127–136</sup> Thermal characteristics and the heat transfer performance of vascular designs are documented in Refs. 137–144. Vascular porous structures were designed for electrokinetic mass transfer in Ref. 145, and for heat transfer in biological tissues in Refs. 146–149. Vascular designs for cooling a plate heated by a randomly moving energy beam were developed by Cetkin *et al.*<sup>150</sup>

#### **V. THE FLOW OF STRESSES**

Design occurs in nature not only in fluid flow systems such as river basins and human lungs (Fig. 1) but also in solid structures such as animal skeletons,<sup>151</sup> vegetation,<sup>26</sup> and bodies of vehicles.<sup>152</sup> Solid structures were brought under the Constructal law by the view that they are bodies shaped for the *flow of stresses*.<sup>9,26</sup> When stresses flow from one end to the other of a structural member without obstacles (strangulations, stress concentrations), the member carries the imposed load with minimum material. The easiest flow of stresses means the lightest and strongest member, and the most efficient animal or vehicle that uses that member as support structure. At bottom, the constructal design of the flow of stresses in solids is a manifestation of the grand constructal design of the flow of mass on the globe.

The flow of stresses as a morphing flow system was proposed<sup>9,26</sup> in order to predict the entire architecture of vegetation, from roots to trunks, canopies, and the floor of the forest. Since then, the flow of stresses has become an integral part of constructal design.<sup>9</sup> Plates can be shaped (tapered) so that stresses flow through them in "boundary layer" fashion.<sup>153</sup> Bars and linkages in compression and buckling can be shaped and sized so that they carry their loads with minimal material. The vascular designs for volumetric cooling (Sec. IV) can be complemented by the shaping and distributing of channels for maximum strength and thermal performance at the same time.<sup>154–156</sup>

#### **VI. ANIMAL DESIGN AND SPORTS EVOLUTION**

The Constructal law and the global design of nature constitute a unified view of evolution. This theoretical view

![](_page_6_Figure_1.jpeg)

FIG. 5. A volume is bathed by a single stream that flows as two trees matched canopy to canopy: (1) Elemental volumes stacked as a deck of cards; (2) Trees with two branching levels; (3) Trees with three branching levels.<sup>123,124</sup> Reprinted with permission from J. Appl. Phys. **103**, 123511 (2008); **107**, 114901 (2010). Copyright 2010 American Institute of Physics.

predicts evolution in all the diverse domains in which evolutionary phenomena are observed, recorded, and studied scientifically: animal design, river basins, turbulent flow, animal movement, athletics, technology evolution, and global design.

Evolution means design modifications, in time. How these changes are happening represents mechanisms, and

![](_page_6_Figure_6.jpeg)

FIG. 6. The stepwise evolution of the vascular architecture as the volume size (n) increases and d = y in Fig. 5.<sup>124</sup> Reprinted with permission from J. Appl. Phys. **107**, 114901 (2010). Copyright 2010 American Institute of Physics.

mechanisms should not be confused with principle—the Constructal law. In the evolution of biological design, the mechanism is mutations, biological selection, and survival. In geophysical design, the mechanism is soil erosion, rock dynamics, water-vegetation interaction, and wind drag. In sports evolution, the mechanism is training, recruitment, mentoring, selection, and rewards. In technology evolution, the mechanism is freedom to question, innovation, education, trade, theft, and emigration.

What flows through a design that evolves is not nearly as special in physics as how the flow system generates its configuration in time. The "how" is the physics principle the Constructal law. The "what" are the mechanisms, and they are as diverse as the flow systems themselves. The "what" are many and the "how" is one.

"Animal design" was recognized in biology before the arrival of the Constructal law. Its chief proponents were Schmidt-Nielsen,<sup>157</sup> Weibel,<sup>158</sup> Vogel,<sup>159</sup> and their co-workers.<sup>160</sup> What was missing was the physics principle that governs animal design, and justifies the scientific approach to it. Four years after stating the Constructal law, Bejan<sup>29</sup> showed that the basic scaling laws of flying animals are

consequences of the constructal evolutionary design toward moving animal mass more easily on the world map. The flying speed must be a certain multiple of the body mass raised to the power 1/6, or the body length scale raised to the power 1/2. The frequency of body movement (wing flapping) must be a certain multiple of the body mass raised to the power -1/6, or the body length scale raised to the power -1/2.

The work spent on flying must be proportional to the body weight times the distance traveled, just like the work spent by any other vehicle. Noteworthy is that these constructal design rules cannot be described based on the metabolic model proposed 1 year after the Constructal law by West and coworkers.<sup>161,162</sup>

In September 2004, Weibel and Hoppeler convened in Ascona, Switzerland, a workshop on animal design and the theory that supports animal design. Bejan<sup>163</sup> presented the constructal theory of animal flying. As a follow up to this workshop, Bejan and Marden<sup>164,165</sup> extended the Constructal theory of flying to animal running and swimming. They discovered that the body mass scaling that governs flying also governs running and swimming. For example, the frequency of leg stride and fish tailing is the same multiple of the body mass raised to the power -1/6 as the frequency of wing flapping.

In order to swim forward, the swimmer must lift weight, just like the runner and the flyer. Broadly speaking, all animals are weight lifters, the larger the stronger. This is why on an average the animal force is twice the animal body weight, for all flyers, runners, and swimmers. The useful energy (work, or exergy) spent by all animals is equal to the body weight times the distance traveled, times a factor that depends on the medium. That factor is of order 1 for swimmers, 1/10 for flyers, and in between for runners.

In sum, animal movement on the landscape is one design, and it does not differ in the least from the movement of all other mass movers such as the rivers, our vehicles, the oceanic currents, and the winds.

Reductionism is not the answer to predicting animal design and design in nature in general. Understanding the parts is of course necessary, but it does not lead to predicting the whole. The Constructal law runs against reductionism and empowers science to predict the design and performance of the whole. Only by knowing the architecture of how the parts flow together is one able to see the whole. One must know *the principle of construction* if one is to understand the whole, and to predict the design of the whole at larger or smaller scales.

This theoretical view of animal design is attracting interest.<sup>163–170</sup> One interesting facet of this field is the similarity with water waves: Their speeds obey the same proportionality with the length scale raised to the power 1/2, like all swimmers, runners, and flyers. From this observation came the realization that animal movement, like all water waves, is a "falling forward" motion. Another consequence of this line of thought is that human running, like animal running, is a wheel turning and touching the ground on just two spokes: the wheel invented by nature long before civilized humans invented the wheel, and as a manifestation of the Constructal law of evolutionary design toward easier movement on the landscape.<sup>151</sup>

Another interesting facet of the constructal design of animal locomotion is its real-life presence in the evolution of sports. The winning athletes in speed running and swimming are a carefully selected group of specimens, and their design evolution is driven by a single objective: speed. This objective coincides with the quality that spells success for animal species evolution, because speed empowers the predator to catch the prey, and the prey to avoid the predator. Charles and Bejan<sup>171</sup> showed that during the 100 years of modern athletics the speed records in the 100 m sprint and 100 m freestyle have increased along with the body sizes of the winning athletes. Size (mass, height) makes speed. The speed-mass relationships for sprint and swimming turned out to be statistically the same as for all running and swimming animals.<sup>164,165</sup> The same design evolution is responsible for the more recent pattern that the fastest athletes in sprint tend to be black (of West African origin) and the fastest in swimming are white (of European origin).<sup>172</sup> In groups of fastest sprinters with the same height, the West African is taller than the European because his or her center of mass is roughly 3% higher. This translates into a 1.5% advantage in speed on land, and a 1.5% speed disadvantage in speed in water. The Europeans have the longer torsos, and this means that they raise their bodies (shoulders) higher above the water, they generate bigger waves, and bodies and waves fall forward faster.

Running and swimming "tall" is the constructal-design route to speed in athletics. This was made clear in a theoretical paper<sup>173</sup> predicting the evolutionary design of swimmers toward spreading the fingers and toes (Fig. 7). Swimming with spread fingers is like wearing a glove of water boundary layers (Fig. 8)—a glove of water "stuck" to the fingers. This glove permits the swimmer to push the water downward with a greater force, and to raise his or her body higher above the water line. In the falling-forward motion that swimming is, from height comes speed.

In conclusion, by predicting the evolution of speed sports the Constructal law visualizes the evolutionary design of animal swimming, running, and flying. It predicts why the

![](_page_7_Figure_12.jpeg)

FIG. 7. Swimmers spread their fingers and toes in order to swim faster.

![](_page_8_Figure_1.jpeg)

FIG. 8. When the spacing between fingers matches the thickness of the boundary layers that coat the fingers, the fingers and their "water glove" make a bigger palm that steps on water with a greater force, lifts the body higher above the water line, and gives the swimmer a greater speed.

larger animal should be faster, stronger, and with a lower frequency of body motion. The same principle dictates that the larger animal should live longer and travel a longer distance during its lifetime.<sup>174</sup> The life span t should scale as the body mass M raised to the power 1/4, and the lifetime travel L should scale as M<sup>5/12</sup>. This effect of size on life span and life travel holds not only for animals but also for everything else that moves on the landscape: our vehicles, the rivers, and the atmospheric and oceanic currents, Fig. 9.

#### VII. GEOPHYSICS

The flow of human constructal-design patterns at the global scale (cf. Secs. VIII–X) goes hand in glove with inanimate flow patterns of the same nature. The oneness of the animate and inanimate phenomena of design generation and evolution was stressed from the beginning in the constructal-law field.<sup>1,2,29</sup> Because of the theoretical progress made with the Constructal law during its first ten years, this unitary design of the animate and the inanimate was reviewed by several authors.<sup>22,24,175–181</sup>

The newest progress is evident in geophysics. The Constructal law was used as the physics basis for the movement of tectonic plates,<sup>182</sup> beach configuration (slope and sand size),<sup>183</sup> the construction rules (sizes, numbers) of all river basins,<sup>184,185</sup> particle sedimentation,<sup>186</sup> and the hydraulic conductivity of flow through unsaturated soil.<sup>187,188</sup> Broader views of the emergence and persistence (life) of flow designs at the global scale were developed by Miguel,<sup>189</sup> Konings *et al.*,<sup>190</sup> and Philips.<sup>191</sup> The main features of global climate were predicted based on the same principle for the steady state<sup>192</sup> and for climate change.<sup>193,194</sup>

#### VIII. FEW LARGE AND MANY SMALL

The few large and many small flow together, because this is how movement is facilitated the most on an area.<sup>152</sup> The movement of goods has evolved into a tapestry of few large roads and many small streets (Fig. 10), and few large trucks and many small vehicles (Fig. 11). The few large and many small is also the design of all animal mass flow on the landscape. In biology and common language this is better known as the food chain, the fast catches the small, and the large eats the small (which is correct, because the larger animals are faster, on land, in water, and in the air, cf. Sec. VI).

Few large and many small are all the streams that sweep the globe. They are hierarchical, like a circulatory system with one heart with two chambers, Europe and North America.<sup>17</sup> Fuel consumption, economic activity, and wealth (Sec. IX) are other names for this natural design. This mental viewing has implications in the design needed by the underdeveloped to move more, to have better roads, education, information, economies, peace, and security. How is this to be done? By attaching all the areas and groups better (with better flowing channels placed in better locations) to the trunks and big branches of the flow of economy on the globe. For these attachments to flow, the grand design needs the big rivers. It needs the advanced. This is how to control the size of the gap between the developed and the underdeveloped, so that the whole design is efficient, stable, and beneficial to all its live components.

#### **IX. ECONOMICS AS PHYSICS**

Things move and flow because they are driven. At the scale of the earth, all the flows are driven by the heat engine

![](_page_8_Picture_14.jpeg)

FIG. 9. The bigger live longer and travel farther: animals, vehicles, rivers, and the winds. The life span (t) and life travel (L) of animate and inanimate bodies scale as  $M^{1/4}$  and  $M^{5/12}$ . The upper-right photo shows the Okavango river delta (NASA photo).

![](_page_9_Figure_1.jpeg)

FIG. 10. The movement on the landscape appears complicated because it leaves marks (paths) that crisscross and form grids. This is particularly evident in the evolving designs of urban traffic. Less evident is the actual flow of people and goods on the area. Each flow is tree shaped, from the area to the point of interest or from another point to the same area. The grid is the solid (but not permanent) infrastructure that accommodates all the possible and superimposed tree-shaped flows. The superposition of the big branches of the trees forms the grid of avenues and highways. The superposition of the tree canopies forms the grid of streets and alleys. The few large and many small of urban design has its origin in the natural design of tree-shaped flow on the landscape. Courtesy of Dr. Erdal Cetkin, Duke University.

that operates between heating from the sun and heat rejection to the cold sky (Fig. 12). Work is produced by the global heat engine, but there is no taker for this work. Instead, all the work is dissipated (destroyed) into heat, in the "brakes" shown in the figure. The net effect of the flow of heat from hot to cold is movement, namely, atmospheric and oceanic currents, and animal and human movement.

![](_page_9_Figure_4.jpeg)

FIG. 11. Few large and many small in the movement of freight on vehicles on the landscape. The movement is enhanced when a certain balance is established between the number of small vehicles allocated to a large vehicle, and the balance  $(L_1/L_2)$  between the distances  $(L_1, L_2)$  traveled by the few and the many. Few large and many small in how animal mass is moving on the globe, on land, in water, and in the air. The design of animal mass flow is the precursor to our own design as human and machine species (humans and vehicles) sweeping the globe. Courtesy of Dr. Erdal Cetkin, Duke University.

![](_page_9_Figure_7.jpeg)

FIG. 12. Everything that moves on earth is driven. It moves because an engine dissipates its work output into a brake. Courtesy of Dr. Erdal Cetkin, Duke University.

All the human needs are reducible to this thermodynamic conclusion. The need to have heating, i.e., a room temperature above the ambient temperature, requires the flow of heat from the fire to the ambient. The better we configure this heat flow, the more the heat flow passes through our living space before it is dumped into the ambient. The need to have air conditioning and refrigerated spaces to store food is satisfied in the same manner. It is all about facilitating our movement on the landscape and increasing our staying power.

Completely analogous is the need to have fresh water flowing through the living space.<sup>195</sup> The building of infrastructure for water delivery and removal requires work, which comes from power plants that consume fuel. The need to have food (another water stream into the living space) is met through agriculture and irrigation, which require work. In the arid and populated regions of the globe, the water supply comes largely from desalination. This too requires work from fuel.

All together, the needs that define modern living are streams driven by work, or power. In time, these streams swell as the society becomes more advanced, civilized, and affluent. Better living conditions (food, water, heating, cooling) are achieved not only through the use of more fuel but also through configuring better designs (i.e., science and technology) for all the things that flow and move. We see this most clearly in the comparison of countries according to wealth (GDP, Gross Domestic Product) and fuel consumption (Fig. 13). Wealth is power, <sup>196–198</sup> literally, the power used to drive all the currents on the landscape, which together constitute the economic activity. The need to have water is the need to have power.

Movement and flow mean "work  $\sim$  weight  $\times$  distance," as highlighted in Fig. 12. This summarizing formula holds for the work needed to drive the water flow through all the river channels, and the animals on all their paths on the

![](_page_10_Figure_1.jpeg)

FIG. 13. Economic activity means movement, which comes from the burning of fuel for human needs. This is demonstrated by the annual GDP of countries all over the globe, which is proportional to the fuel burned in those countries (data from International Energy Agency, Key World Energy Statistics, 2006). In time, all the countries are racing up and to the right, on the bisector.

world map. It holds not only for the inanimate and animate weight that sweeps the globe horizontally but also for the weight of humanity—all the people, goods, and communications (assemblies of people and goods moving together, globally). We see the actual flow of our human and machine species in the air traffic system, which shows the design that has emerged naturally to facilitate human movement on earth. This global river basin—this vasculature—is driven by the burning of fuel. Like the movement that it drives, the burning of fuel is nonuniform and hierarchical—a few large channels and many small channels, just like the architecture of river basins, vascular tissues, and the animal kingdom.

Wealth means movement. Fuel that drives our flows is wealth (Fig. 13), because it sustains the movement of people and goods, in accord with the constructal-law tendency to morph to move more easily. The physical relation between fuel use, wealth, and sustained movement is also responsible for the relation between wealth, life expectancy, happiness, and freedom (Figs. 14–17). With the Constructal law, biology and economics become like physics—law-based, exact, and predictable.<sup>199</sup>

The burning of fuel and the resulting movement are not the only streams that represent wealth. There is also the creation of knowledge (science, education, information), technology, and paths of communication. *Knowledge leads to better design changes*. These morphing flow architectures happen because they are integral parts of the design of moving people and goods more effectively. They guide the process of changing and improving the design, to flow better. The flow of knowledge is an integral part of the material flow architecture on the globe, and it also means wealth—more, farther, more efficiently, all measurable in physics.<sup>17</sup>

Cost, or money spent, is not "energy embodied" in a product. Money is not energy. Power plants are not fueled by banks. Goods transacted, i.e., given out by some (a) and received by others (b), is a money-written record of a physical flow that proceeded from (a) to (b). Economics and business are (or, better, should be) about the accounting of the physical flows of humanity on the world map. Economics and business are about flow geography—the live flow architecture of humanity.

The global flow system is a tapestry of nodes of production embedded in areas populated by users and environment, distributing and collecting flow systems, all linked, and sweeping the earth with their movement. Constructal theory and design<sup>9</sup> are showing that the whole basin is flowing better (with fewer obstacles globally) when the production nodes and the channels are allocated in certain ways to the covered areas (the environment). This is how the inhabited globe becomes a live system—a living tissue—and why its best future can be designed based on principle. With the constructal law, this design can be pursued predictively.

Once again, few large and many small is the secret of the global design, because we showed recently that larger flow systems must be more efficient than smaller systems.<sup>110,152</sup> This is in accord with the recorded performance of steam turbine power plants, gas turbine power plants,

![](_page_10_Figure_11.jpeg)

FIG. 14. More economic activity also means longer life span (data from CIA World Factbook).

![](_page_11_Figure_2.jpeg)

FIG. 15. Wealth means movement: the rankings of cities according to air traffic and wealthiest inhabitants (data from Wealth-X and Bureau of Transportation Statistics, T-100 market).

individual turbines, and refrigeration and liquefaction installations.<sup>200</sup> The size effect is predictable from the argument that larger body sizes accommodate ducts with larger crosssections and larger surfaces for heat and mass transfer, which represent lower resistances for the flow of fluids and heat and mass currents. This holds equally for power plants and

![](_page_11_Figure_5.jpeg)

FIG. 16. Movement (wealth) is broadly understood as happiness (data from CIA World Factbook and World Happiness Report, Columbia University, 2012).

animal design, and is summarized in an efficiency formula of the form  $\eta_{II} = C_1 M^{\alpha}$ , where  $\eta_{II}$  is the second law efficiency,  $C_1$  is a constant, M is the body mass, and  $\alpha$  is in the range 2/ 3–3/4. This also predicts the efficiency of animal design as a transportation system for animal mass on the landscape.

This effect of "economies of scale" can be predicted by considering even simpler flow systems. We showed that when heating water in a central facility the loss of heat from the water mass m is proportional to the surface of the water tank (i.e.,  $m^{2/3}$ ), and consequently the heat loss per unit of heated water mass decreases as  $m^{-1/3}$  as the body size m increases.<sup>9</sup> Another example is the power output of solar chimney power plants, which increases in proportion with  $A^{3/2}$ , where A is the land area occupied by the roof of the power plant.<sup>115,201</sup>

At first glance, this size effect suggests that bigger is always better. We showed that this is incorrect because the efficient system must serve a population of users distributed on an area. When the system is large, the area is large and the users are many. The distribution lines that connect the central system with the users are plagued by losses that

![](_page_11_Figure_10.jpeg)

FIG. 17. The free societies have wealth and staying power. In time, all the countries are moving up (cf. Fig. 13), and this means that they are all evolving toward more freedom.

increase in proportion with the length scale of the area. From this second point of view, smaller is better. There is a fundamental tradeoff between the two effects, and its chief result is that a balance always emerges between the size of the central system and the number of users that the system serves. We demonstrated this for the generating and distribution of power on a land area,<sup>201,202</sup> refrigeration and air conditioning,<sup>203</sup> heating,<sup>204</sup> and education.<sup>205–207</sup>

The landscape emerges as a tapestry of nodes of production and lines of distribution. The nodes are few and large, and the branches that reach the users are many and small. We also discovered that this tapestry must be woven according to a vascular design that depends on the size of the whole system. For example, while distributing heated water from a central heater to a square area with N uniformly distributed users, the flow architecture can be radial (r), dichotomous (2), or a construct (4) based on a quadrupling rule, Fig. 18. The lower part of the figure shows that the total heat loss per user (i.e., the loss at the center and along the distribution lines) decreases as the size of the landscape (N) increases. In the pursuit of efficiency (less fuel required per user), the flow architecture must change stepwise from (r) to (2), and finally to (4) as the overall size increases. The *stepwise* evolutionary design of vasculature covers all scales, including the water and energy design of the inhabited globe, cf. Fig. 6.

#### X. GOVERNMENT

To improve government is and has always been of paramount importance. Just look at the situation in which our country and the whole world is today. The evolutionarydesign path to better government is spelled out in a law of

![](_page_12_Figure_5.jpeg)

FIG. 18. The effect of size on the design of distributed heating on the landscape. The total heat loss per user decreases as the size of the inhabited area increases. The heat loss per user is lower when the architecture evolves stepwise from radial to dendritic as N increases.<sup>204</sup> Reprinted with permission from J. Appl. Phys. **108**, 124904 (2010). Copyright 2010 American Institute of Physics.

physics: the Constructal law of design and evolution in nature. This law is about a universal phenomenon: Everything that flows and moves does so with evolutionary design, which means changing flow configurations, patterns, and rhythms that morph freely over time to provide greater access to their streams, to flow more and more easily.

This natural tendency is the time arrow of design evolution. We see it everywhere, in animate and inanimate flow systems, from the birth of river basins and the growth of snowflakes, to lungs, vascular tissues, animal migration and urban and air traffic.

The rule of law and the government are descriptions of our own movement "with design" on earth. The traffic signs in the city are just one example. They all "happen," and their evolution toward easier flowing over time happens. This is the time arrow—the history—of our civilization.

Civilization also means engineering science, which is the ability to design a better future, and to walk into it with confidence. Therefore, instead of waiting a long time for better government to happen, we can rely on the Constructal law to fast-forward the evolution toward better government.

How? By opening up the channels through which we and our belongings and our associates move on the entire earth. This means to shorten, to straighten and to smooth all the channels, to remove the obstacles, the bottlenecks and the checkpoints, and to minimize the tediousness that frustrates every single one of us every day.

See all of us as who we are: We are a river basin of movers who go with the flow, and yearn for easier and freer movement. Easier movement means many things: greater efficiency, getting smarter, wealthier, and a better economic sense in each of us.

In order for a flow design to change, the design must have freedom to change, to morph, to evolve. River deltas carved every day in the silt have freedom, and every day they display the best flowing design, which is a tree better than yesterday's tree.

Freedom endows all the flowing designs with two things: efficiency and staying power (Fig. 17). This is why social systems that are free to change have two characteristics—wealth and longevity. Rigid systems have the complete opposites—poverty and catastrophic change. Without freedom, changes in flow configuration (design changes, evolution) cannot happen. The evolution of government toward a more open government is the evolution toward freedom, wealth, and longevity.

Technology, science, information, education—in one word, culture—is how all of us unwittingly open up our channels and liberate our flows. As Professor Vadasz observed,<sup>208</sup> "any society has as much freedom as the available technology can provide and support." This is why design science is so important and valuable, and why the Constructal law teaches how to fast-forward the design of open government. The Constructal law has been applied to the design of currency market dynamics,<sup>209</sup> digital governance,<sup>210</sup> and warfare.<sup>211</sup>

We all share the need to see how government works, how it changes to work better, and how it could be designed to change faster toward getting better. To describe all this, we need an unambiguous understanding of the terms that we use. We need a narrative that makes sense to the largest audience. The Constructal Law provides the physics basis for defining the terms. It places in palpable terms many intangibles such as government, freedom, business, wealth, data, knowledge, information, and intelligence.

Government is a complex of rules and channels that guide and facilitate the movement of humanity (people and goods) on the world map. Many individuals are employed in government in order to construct, maintain, and change the rules and the channels. They are "employed" because they are physically engaged in (i.e., they are part of) the entire flow system of humanity. This engagement is what drives the employees' own movement on the landscape, and why they too have a stake in improving the flow design, and why they go with the flow. The flow system of humanity has the built-in capability of generation, maintenance, and evolution of flow architectures that make the whole flow better.

To see this in physical terms, think of evolution of urban design and city traffic. Look through old telephone books and compare the maps of your city over the past few decades. These designs "happened" because of the urges of all the inhabitants. They are not God given. They are not the wish of one person. They are forever imperfect, inviting changes in the strangled channels, and no changes in the channels that flow with ease (as in the saying "if it ain't broke, don't fix it"). Like the ant mound, the city design emerges and evolves naturally in a particular direction over time because it empowers every inhabitant. The city design is the physical version of intangibles, such as "the wisdom of the crowd" and the "wisdom of the ants."

Flow generates better flow. A society that flows more is wealthier, cf. Fig. 13. It has a greater tendency to reconfigure itself to flow even more, and to become even wealthier over time. There is no end to this evolving design. There is just the time direction of the evolutionary changes, and the rate at which changes are occurring.

Good is a government that facilitates the movement, the reach and the staying power of the whole society, which include mobility, participation, access, health, and life expectancy. A government becomes better when it opens the channels, shortens and straightens the paths, removes road blocks, and reduces waiting times.

Government is not the only complex of rules and channels that guide the flow of humanity. It is only the biggest, at the largest scales on the world map (country, alliance, world). Other complexes of morphing channels that facilitate our movement are business (companies), education (schools, universities), and science. The use of science in practice is technology. Science and technology are one: All science is useful.

Government, business, and technology happen. They appear out of nothing, and evolve to facilitate the flow of the whole, which is we the living. They are flow architectures that flow hand in glove so that the whole society flows better. They are like the circulatory, respiratory, and nervous systems that keep the animal body-design flowing internally and moving on the landscape.

There is no conflict between government, business, and technology. On the contrary, these designs evolve as one in order to facilitate the movement, the reach, and the longevity of each of us. Their evolution is the large-scale manifestation of every individual's urge to be free, to make choices, to vote, and to make changes to live better. The perceived conflict between government and business is due to the natural give and take between two constantly adjusting flow designs that bathe the same landscape in the same evolutionary direction, and with the same purpose. A more open government is good for better flowing business streams, and vice versa. More efficient business flow structures engage and sustain the constantly adjusting flow structures of government and the rule of law.

Centralized vs decentralized (distributed) is one design, not two. This unitary design is a vascular tissue with hierarchical flows, few large channels flowing hand-in-glove with many small channels.

Decentralized (distributed) does not mean uniform, or one size fits all. Distributed means allocated, for example, a channel (a stream) of this size allocated to an area (a population) of this size. The allocation of channels to areas over many scales is the hierarchical vasculature that bathes the area most efficiently, and empowers all the inhabitants the most.

Global vs local is one design, not two. The sizes and numbers of channels, and their placement on areas with certain sizes and numbers are the hierarchical flow design governed by the Constructal law. Theory alone enables us to see this design from the micro to the macro. Constructal law empowers us with scaling—the ability to scale up the designs that we understand and improve at smaller scales. To scale up the design, one must possess the principle on which the design is based. The large aircraft is not a magnified version of the small aircraft. The large animal is neither a magnification nor a repeated compounding (assembly) of the small animal.

Data are not knowledge. Data must not be confused with intelligence either, and "open data" must not be confused with "open government." Data is the plural of *datum* (given), i.e., something that is "in hand," known or held, i.e., a fact on which anybody can rely. The data are the facts that we accumulate based on observations, measurements, and surveillance. Making data available without the principles to decode, understand, and analyze them is pointless. This approach could reach the opposite of the effect that is sought. One could even imagine the perverted attitude of a government that would drown it citizens in an ocean of data, to the point that the most important items are hidden under superficial data. Such a government could not be accused of lack of openness, and it would be hard to question.

Today, data are flooding our mental field of vision with streams so large that they are impossible to store. For this, technology evolves toward computer memories that have greater densities and greater volumes at the same time. This trend is not new. The technology of gathering data has always been evolving toward greater streams of data, from the telescope and the microscope to spy satellites and surveillance cameras on streets and in buildings. Science has been generating open data throughout the history of civilization. Science has also been facilitating the "opening" of data, through better alphabet, better numerals, better books, tables, plots, matrices, journals, libraries, and all the physical structure that supports information storage today.

Knowledge (*scientia*, in Latin) is science, and science is both, the observing and the mental condensing and streamlining the flow of observations. The condensed are the principles, and, among them, the most unifying are the first principles, the laws.

Intelligence is the ability to effect design change. It is to use knowledge to make changes in how we move on the landscape, and how we rearrange the landscape. Intelligence is to "see" a better design before the better design is spoken, tested, and built. Intelligence is the fast forwarding of design generation and evolution.

#### XI. THE S CURVE PHENOMENA: SPREADING AND COLLECTING

The flows that bathe and connect the live landscape are united not only by the tapestry of tree-shaped flows (Figs. 10 and 11) but also by the unsteady (nonmonotonic) manner in which these flow architectures spread. When the covered territory is plotted versus time, its history is an S-shaped curve.<sup>212</sup> In the beginning the covered territory grows slowly, but the rate of territory coverage increases in time. The growth rate is maximum at the point where the S-curve is the steepest. Later, the growth rate decreases monotonically and the covered territory tends to a plateau, which is the upper end of the S (see the examples of Fig. 19).

To see how to predict the S-curve phenomenon, consider the operation of a heat pump coupled to the ground for the extraction or rejection of heat.<sup>212–215</sup> First, the heat must be spread by fluid flow, through tree-shaped pipes, throughout the territory. During this initial "invasion" phase, the volume of the heated soil is small (Fig. 20, upper left), but it increases at a growing rate. Second, after the hot fluid has invaded all the channels on the territory, the heat is transmitted from the channels perpendicularly to the neighboring soil. This is the "consolidation" phase, where the theme "solid" in the word

![](_page_14_Figure_7.jpeg)

FIG. 19. Examples of S-curve phenomena: the growth of brewer's yeast, the spreading of radios and TVs, and the growth of the readership of scientific publications.<sup>212</sup> Reprinted with permission from J. Appl. Phys. **110**, 024901 (2011). Copyright 2011 American Institute of Physics.

![](_page_14_Figure_10.jpeg)

FIG. 20. Line-shaped invasion, followed by consolidation by transversal diffusion. The predicted history of the area covered by diffusion reveals the Sshape curve.<sup>212</sup> Reprinted with permission from J. Appl. Phys. **110**, 024901 (2011). Copyright 2011 American Institute of Physics.

consolidation suggests the reality of the heat current filling the soil interstices held between neighboring channels.

The history of the volume of heated soil versus time is an S-shaped curve (Fig. 20) that is entirely deterministic, i.e., predictable. Everything about this S curve is known because both phases, the invasion and the consolidation, are known. During invasion the covered area increases as  $t^{3/2}$ , not as an exponential. This initial phase is not "explosive." During consolidation, the covered area increases as  $t^{1/2}$ . When the invading channels are tree-shaped (Fig. 21), as opposed to single channels (Fig. 20), then in accord with the Constructal law the entire flow from the point to the volume occurs faster, more easily, along a steeper S curve.<sup>215</sup>

In summary, and in accord with the Constructal law, the S curves of nature are manifestations (history records) of treeshaped invasion (not line invasion) on areas and volumes that are eventually filled during consolidation by transversal diffusion. This discovery of the S curve is important for two reasons. First, the S curve was predicted from the constructal law before there was any reason to look outside to see many diverse S curves and try to predict them in order to unite them. This first part of the story is about the meaning of pure theory. It is images in the mind, in that imaginary movie theater.

The second part is about the practical value of this power to predict. When anything spreads on a territory, the curve of territory size vs. time is S-shaped: Slow initial growth is followed by much faster growth, and finally by slow growth again. The corresponding curve of the rate of spreading vs. time is bell shaped. This phenomenon is so common that it has generated entire fields of research that seem unrelated: the spreading of biological populations, cancer tumors, chemical reactions, contaminants, languages, news, information,

![](_page_15_Figure_1.jpeg)

FIG. 21. Tree-shaped invasion, showing the narrow regions covered by dif-fusion in the immediate vicinity of the invasion lines.<sup>212</sup> Reprinted with permission from J. Appl. Phys. 110, 024901 (2011). Copyright 2011 American Institute of Physics.

innovations, technologies, infrastructure, and economic activity (e.g., Figs. 19 and 22).

The spreading of ideas exhibits the same S-curve phenomenon. This is illustrated by the history of citations registered by every scientific publication, and by the total number of citations of a single author during his or her career.<sup>216</sup> We showed that as a consequence of this history the h index of every author also traces an S-shaped curve during the author's life of creative work.

Collecting flows such as oil extraction and mining cover their available areas and volumes while exhibiting S-curve histories. In the field of oil extraction, the steepest portion of the S curve is known as the Hubbert peak. In accord with the

![](_page_15_Figure_7.jpeg)

FIG. 22. The S-shaped history of power generation in the U.S. during the 20th century (data from EIA/AER, Annual Energy Review 2003, Energy Information Administration, U.S. Department of Energy, Report No. DOE/ EIA-0384(2003), 2004).

progress from Figs. 20 to 21, oil extraction and mining are evolving toward dendritic wells and mine galleries, because trees offer the steeper S curves than straight shafts.<sup>215</sup>

The natural tendency that drives all the S-shaped histories of invasion and retreat on the landscape also governs the movement of people and animals.<sup>217–220</sup> For example, Lui et al.<sup>218</sup> showed that the evacuation of pedestrians from public places can be made to occur faster by properly sizing and shaping the floor areas and bifurcations of walkways.

#### **XII. CONCLUSIONS**

The fast growth of the Constructal-law field, which is documented in this review article, is an illustration of the much broader phenomenon of how and why science evolves and improves. Science is an evolutionary design in which what we know-what is true, what works-becomes simpler, more accessible, and easier to teach.<sup>207</sup>

The Constructal law is a new law of physics that broadens significantly the reach of thermodynamics.<sup>221</sup> The merger of mechanics with caloric theory into thermodynamics in 1851 was not the end of this morphing by simplification and replacement. The caloric line continued to this day as thermometry, calorimetry, and heat transfer (Fig. 23). Although mechanics and caloric theory were incorporated in

![](_page_15_Figure_14.jpeg)

FIG. 23. The evolution and spreading of thermodynamics during the past two centuries (after Ref. 19, Diagram 1, p. viii).

thermodynamics, heat transfer developed into a self-standing discipline, with major impact on applied mathematics, fluid mechanics, and aerodynamics. Still, its proper place is in thermodynamics along with all the other caloric teachings.

The merger of heat transfer with thermodynamics was predicted in 1982 in the preface to Ref. 19 (Fig. 23), and the prediction came true in the two decades that followed. Heat transfer journals became journals of "thermal sciences" (which means heat transfer + thermodynamics), and in many universities the heat transfer and thermodynamics courses were combined into a single course on thermal sciences.

Thermal sciences expanded in new directions, most vigorously now because of the Constructal law, which unifies science (physics, biology, engineering, social sciences). Constructal thermodynamics<sup>221</sup> places the concepts of life, design, and evolution in physics. It constitutes a wide open door to new advances especially in areas where design evolution is key to performance, for example, in logistics,<sup>222</sup> biological evolution,<sup>223</sup> art,<sup>224</sup> and business and economics.<sup>225</sup>

Constructal thermodynamics claims a role for design, configuration, and geometry in understanding the language of nature.<sup>226</sup> The Constructal law runs against reductionism, and empowers the mind to see the whole, its design, performance, and future. In modern times, physics grew on a course tailored to infinitesimal effects. The Constructal law is a jolt the other way, a means to rationalize macroscopic design, objective, and behavior.<sup>29</sup>

#### ACKNOWLEDGMENTS

This review was conducted while the authors' research was supported by the Air Force Office of Scientific Research and the National Renewable Energy Laboratory. The authors thank Dr. Erdal Cetkin for drawing Figs. 5–17, 22, and 23.

- <sup>1</sup>A. Bejan, "Constructal-theory network of conducting paths for cooling a
- heat generating volume," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 40, 799–816 (1997). <sup>2</sup>A. Bejan, *Advanced Engineering Thermodynamics*, 2nd ed. (Wiley, New York, 1997).
- <sup>3</sup>T. Basak, "The law of life: The bridge between Physics and Biology," Phys Life Rev. 8, 249–252 (2011).
- <sup>4</sup>A. Bejan and S. Lorente, "Constructal theory of generation of configuration in nature and engineering," J. Appl. Phys. **100**, 041301 (2006).
- <sup>5</sup>A. Kremer-Marietti and J. Dhombres, *L'Épistemologie* (Ellipses, Paris, 2006).
- <sup>6</sup>Constructal Theory of Social Dynamics, edited by A. Bejan and G. W. Merkx (Springer, New York, 2007).
- <sup>7</sup>P. Kalason, *Le Grimoire des Rois: Théorie Constructale du Changement* (L'Harmattan, Paris, 2007).
- <sup>8</sup>P. Kalason, Épistémologie Constructale du Lien Cultuel (L'Harmattan, Paris, 2007).
- <sup>9</sup>A. Bejan and S. Lorente, *Design With Constructal Theory* (Wiley, Hoboken, 2008).
- <sup>10</sup>Constructal Theory and Multi-Scale Geometries: Theory and Applications in Energetics, Chemical Engineering and Materials, edited by D. Queiros-Conde and M. Feidt (Les Presses de L'ENSTA, Paris, 2009).
- <sup>11</sup>L. Rocha, Convection in Channels and Porous Media: Analysis, Optimization, and Constructal Design (VDM Verlag, Saarbrücken, 2009).
- <sup>12</sup>Constructal Human Dynamics, Security and Sustainability, edited by A. Bejan, S. Lorente, A. F. Miguel, and A. H. Reis (IOS Press, Amsterdam, 2009).
- <sup>13</sup>G. Lorenzini, S. Moretti, and A. Conti, *Fin Shape Optimization Using Bejan's Constructal Theory* (Morgan & Claypool Publishers, San Francisco, 2011).

- <sup>14</sup>A. Bachta, J. Dhombres, and A. Kremer-Marietti, *Trois Ètudes sur la Loi Constructale d'Adrian Bejan* (L'Harmattan, Paris, 2008).
- <sup>15</sup>A. Bejan and J. P. Zane, *Design in Nature: How the Constructal Law Governs Evolution in Biology, Physics, Technology, and Social Organization* (Doubleday, New York, 2012).
- <sup>16</sup>N. Acuña, Mindshare: Igniting Creativity and Innovation Through Design Intelligence (Motion, Henderson, NV, 2012).
- <sup>17</sup>L. A. O. Rocha, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, *Constructal Law and the Unifying Principle of Design* (Springer, New York, 2012).
- <sup>18</sup>J. A. Tuhtan, A Modeling Approach for Alpine Rivers Impacted by Hydropeaking Including the Second Law Inequality (Institute for Water and Environment-System Modeling, University of Stuttgart, 2012), Vol. 210.
- <sup>19</sup>A. Bejan, Entropy Generation Through Heat and Fluid Flow (Wiley, New York, 1982).
- <sup>20</sup>A. Bejan, Entropy Generation Minimization (CRC Press, Boca Raton, 1996).
- <sup>21</sup>A. Bejan and S. Lorente, "The constructal law and the evolution of design in nature," Phys. Life Rev. 8, 209–240 (2011).
- <sup>22</sup>A. H. Reis, "Constructal theory: From engineering to physics, and how flow systems develop shape and structure," Appl. Mech. Rev. 59, 269–282 (2006).
- <sup>23</sup>A. Bejan and S. Lorente, "The constructal law of design and evolution in nature," Philos. Trans. R. Soc. London, Ser. B 365, 1335–1347 (2010).
- <sup>24</sup>L. Chen, "Progress in study on constructal theory and its applications," Sci. China, Ser. E: Technol. Sci. 55(3), 802–820 (2012).
- <sup>25</sup>A. Bejan, Advanced Engineering Thermodynamics, 3rd ed. (Wiley, Hoboken, 2006).
- <sup>26</sup>A. Bejan, S. Lorente, and J. Lee, "Unifying constructal theory of tree roots, canopies and forests," J. Theor. Biol. 254, 529–540 (2008).
- <sup>27</sup>G. A. Ledezma, A. Bejan, and M. Errera, "Constructal tree networks for heat transfer," J. Appl. Phys. 82, 89–100 (1997).
- <sup>28</sup>M. R. Errera and A. Bejan, "Deterministic tree networks for river drainage basins," Fractals 6, 245–261 (1998).
- <sup>29</sup>A. Bejan, Shape and Structure From Engineering to Nature (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, 2000).
- <sup>30</sup>H. Kobayashi, S. Lorente, R. Anderson, and A. Bejan, "Trees and serpentines in a conducting body," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 56, 488–494 (2013).
- <sup>31</sup>R. Boichot, L. Luo, and Y. Fan, "Tree-network structure generation for heat conduction by cellular automaton," Energy Convers. Manage. **50**, 376–386 (2009).
- <sup>32</sup>S. Wei, L. Chen, and F. Sun, "The area-point constructal optimization for discrete variable cross-section conducting path," Appl. Energy 86, 1111–1118 (2009).
- <sup>33</sup>X. Xianghua, L. Xingang, and R. Jianxun, "Optimization of heat conduction using combinatorial optimization algorithms," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 50, 1675–1682 (2007).
- <sup>34</sup>M. M. Fyrillas, "Heat conduction in a solid slab embedded with a pipe of general cross-section: Shape factor and shape optimization," Int. J. Eng. Sci. 46, 907–916 (2008).
- <sup>35</sup>M. Eslami and K. Jafarpur, "Optimal distribution of imperfection in conductive constructal designs of arbitrary configurations," J. Appl. Phys. **112**, 104905 (2012).
- <sup>36</sup>L. Combelles, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Leaflike architecture for cooling a flat body," J. Appl. Phys. **106**, 044906 (2009).
- <sup>37</sup>B. V. K. Reddy, P. V. Ramana, and A. Narasimhan, "Steady and transient thermo-hydraulic performance of disc with tree-shaped micro-channel networks with and without radial inclination," Int. J. Therm. Sci. 47, 1482–1489 (2008).
- <sup>38</sup>A. Sciacovelli and V. Verda, "Entropy generation minimization for the optimal design of the fluid distribution system in a circular MCFC," Int. J. Thermodyn. 14, 167–177 (2011).
- <sup>39</sup>H. R. Williams, R. S. Trask, P. M. Weaver, and I. P. Bond, "Minimum mass vascular networks in multifunctional materials," J. R. Soc., Interface 5, 55–65 (2008).
- <sup>40</sup>P. Bieupoude, Y. Azoumah, and P. Neveu, "Optimization of drinking water distribution networks: Computer-based methods and constructal design," Comput. Environ. Urban Syst. **36**, 434–444 (2012).
- <sup>41</sup>A. F. Miguel, "Dendritic structures for fluid flow: Laminar, turbulent and constructal design," J. Fluids Struct. 26, 330–335 (2010).
- <sup>42</sup>C. Bai and L. Wang, "Constructal structure of nanofluids," J. Appl. Phys. 108, 074317 (2010).

- <sup>43</sup>J. Fan and L. Wang, "Constructal design of nanofluids," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 53, 4238–4247 (2010).
- <sup>44</sup>C. Bai and L. Wang, "Constructal design of particle volume fraction in nanofluids," J. Heat Transfer 131, 112402 (2009).
- <sup>45</sup>F. Wu, L. Chen, A. Shu, X. Kan, K. Wu, and Z. Yang, "Constructal design of stack filled with parallel plates in standing-wave thermo-acoustic cooler," Cryogenics **49**, 107–111 (2009).
- <sup>46</sup>P. Xu, X. Q. Wang, A. S. Mujumdar, C. Yap, and B. M. Yu, "Thermal characteristics of tree-shaped microchannel nets with/without loops," Int. J. Therm. Sci. 48, 2139–2147 (2009).
- <sup>47</sup>H. Ghaedamini, M. R. Salimpour, and A. Campo, "Constructal design of reverging microchannels for convective cooling of circular disc," Int. J. Therm. Sci. 50, 1051–1061 (2011).
- <sup>48</sup>S. Tescari, N. Mazet, and P. Neveu, "Constructal theory through thermodynamics of irreversible processes framework," Energy Convers. Manage. 52, 3176–3188 (2011).
- <sup>49</sup>A. Nakayama, F. Kuwahara, and W. Liu, "A macroscopic model for countercurrent bioheat transfer in a circulatory system," J. Porous Media 12, 289–300 (2009).
- <sup>50</sup>H. Kobayashi, S. Lorente, R. Anderson, and A. Bejan, "Freely morphing tree structures in a conducting body," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 55, 4744–47523 (2012).
- <sup>51</sup>S. Lorente, W. Wechsatol, and A. Bejan, "Tree-shaped flow structures designed by minimizing path lengths," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 45, 3299–3312 (2002).
- <sup>52</sup>H. Ghaedamini, M. R. Salimpour, and A. S. Mujumdar, "The effect of svelteness on the bifurcation angles role in pressure drop and flow uniformity of tree-shaped microchannels," Appl. Therm. Eng. **31**, 708–716 (2011).
- <sup>53</sup>A. Bejan, *Convection Heat Transfer* (Wiley, New York, 1984), Problem 4.11, p. 157.
- <sup>54</sup>A. Bejan and E. Sciubba, "The optimal spacing of parallel plates cooled by forced convection," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer **35**, 3259–3264 (1992).
- <sup>55</sup>A. Bejan, "Dendritic constructal heat exchanger with small-scale crossflows and larger-scales counterflows," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 45, 4607–4620 (2002).
- <sup>56</sup>G. Lorenzini, R. L. Corrêa, E. D. dos Santos, and L. A. O. Rocha, "Constructal design of complex assembly of fins," J. Heat Transfer 133, 081902 (2011).
- <sup>57</sup>D.-K. Kim, "Thermal optimization of plate-fin heat sinks with fins of variable thickness under natural convection," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 55, 752–761 (2012).
- <sup>58</sup>S.-H. Yu, K.-S. Lee, and S.-J. Yook, "Optimum design of a radial heat sink under natural convection," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer **54**, 2499–2505 (2011).
- <sup>59</sup>D. Bhanja and B. Kundu, "Thermal analysis of a constructal T-shaped porous fin with radiation effects," Int. J. Refrigeration **34**, 1483–1496 (2011).
- <sup>60</sup>G. Lorenzini and S. Moretti, "A Bejan's constructal theory approach to the overall optimization of heat exchanging finned modules with air in forced convection and laminar flow condition," J. Heat Transfer 131, 081801 (2009).
- <sup>61</sup>G. Lorenzini and L. A. O. Rocha, "Constructal design of Y-shaped assembly of fins," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 49, 4552–4557 (2006).
- <sup>62</sup>B. Kundu and D. Bhanja, "Performance and optimization analysis of a constructal T-shaped fin subject to variable thermal conductivity and convective heat transfer coefficient," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer **53**, 254–267 (2010).
- <sup>63</sup>G. Lorenzini and L. A. O. Rocha, "Constructal design of T–Y assembly of fins for an optimized heat removal," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 52, 1458–1463 (2009).
- <sup>64</sup>G. Lorenzini and L. A. O. Rocha, "Geometric optimization of T-Yshaped cavity according to Constructal design," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer **52**, 4683–4688 (2009).
- <sup>65</sup>G. Lorenzini and S. Moretti, "Numerical performance analysis of constructal I and Y finned heat exchanging modules," J. Electron. Packag. 131, 031012 (2009).
- <sup>66</sup>G. Lorenzini, C. Biserni, and L. A. O. Rocha, "Geometric optimization of isothermal cavities according to Bejan's theory," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 54, 3868–3873 (2011).
- <sup>67</sup>C. Biserni, L. A. O. Rocha, G. Stanescu, and E. Lorenzini, "Constructal H-shaped cavities according to Bejan's theory," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer **50**, 2132–2138 (2007).
- <sup>68</sup>T. Bello-Ochende, J. P. Meyer, and O. I. Ogunronbi, "Constructal multiscale cylinders rotating in cross-flow," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 54, 2568–2577 (2011).

- <sup>69</sup>T. Bello-Ochende, J. P. Meyer, and J. Dirker, "Three-dimensional multiscale plate assembly for maximum heat transfer rate density," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer **53**, 586–593 (2010).
- <sup>70</sup>O. T. Olakoyejo, T. Bello-Ochende, and J. P. Meyer, "Constructal conjugate cooling channels with internal heat generation," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 55, 4385–4396 (2012).
- <sup>71</sup>O. T. Olakoyejo, T. Bello-Ochende, and J. P. Meyer, "Mathematical optimization of laminar forced convection heat transfer through vascularized solid with square channels," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 55, 2402–2411 (2012).
- <sup>72</sup>P. Canhoto and A. H. Reis, "Optimization of fluid flow and internal geometric structure of volume cooled by forced convection in an array of parallel tubes," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 54, 4288–4299 (2011).
- <sup>73</sup>C. Villemure, L. Gosselin, and G. Gendron, "Minimizing hot spot temperature of porous stacking in natural convection," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer **51**, 4025–4037 (2008).
- <sup>74</sup>M. Tye-Gingras and L. Gosselin, "Thermal resistance minimization of a fin-and-porous-medium heat sink with evolutionary algorithms," Numer. Heat Transfer, Part A 54, 349–366 (2008).
- <sup>75</sup>A. Narasimhan and S. Karra, "An inverse heat transfer method to provide near-isothermal surface for disc heaters used in microlithography," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 49, 4624–4632 (2006).
- <sup>76</sup>P. Bhave, A. Narasimhan, and D. A. S. Rees, "Natural convection heat transfer enhancement using adiabatic block: Optimal block size and Prandtl number effect," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 49, 3807–3818 (2006).
- <sup>77</sup>C. Zamfirescu and I. Dincer, "Thermodynamic performance analysis and optimization of a SOFC-H+ system," Thermochim. Acta **486**, 32–40 (2009).
- <sup>78</sup>H. Sun, R. Li, E. Chénier, G. Lauriat, and J. Padet, "Optimal place spacing for mixed convection from an array of vertical isothermal plates," Int. J. Therm. Sci. 55, 16–30 (2012).
- <sup>79</sup>W.-J. Yang, T. Furukawa, and S. Torii, "Optimal package design of stacks of convection-cooled printed circuit boards using entropy generation minimization method," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer **51**, 4038–4046 (2008).
- <sup>80</sup>M. Yari, "Entropy generation analysis for Couette–Poiseuille flow through parallel-plates microchannel," Int. J. Exergy 6, 809–825 (2009).
- <sup>81</sup>Y.-T. Yang and H.-S. Peng, "Numerical study of thermal and hydraulic performance of compound heat sink," Numer. Heat Transfer, Part A 55, 432–447 (2009).
- <sup>82</sup>A. Andreozzi, B. Buonomo, and O. Manca, "Transient natural convection in vertical channels symmetrically heated at uniform heat flux," Numer. Heat Transfer, Part A 55, 409–431 (2009).
- <sup>83</sup>D.-K. Kim, S. J. Kim, and J.-K. Bae, "Comparison of thermal performances of plate-fin and pin-fin heat sinks subject to an impinging flow," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer **52**, 3510–3517 (2009).
- <sup>84</sup>V. A. P. Raja, T. Basak, and S. K. Das, "Thermal performance of a multiblock heat exchanger designed on the basis of Bejan's constructal theory," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer **51**, 3582–3594 (2008).
- <sup>85</sup>A. P. Sasmito, J. C. Kurnia, and A. S. Mujumdar, "Numerical evaluation of various gas and coolant channel designs for high performance liquidcooled proton exchange membrane fuel cell stacks," Energy 44, 278–291 (2012).
- <sup>86</sup>B. Ramos-Alvarado, A. Hernandez-Guerrero, F. Elizalde-Blancas, and M. W. Ellis, "Constructal flow distributor as a bipolar plate for proton exchange membrane fuel cells," Int. J. Hydrogen Energy 356, 12965–12976 (2011).
- <sup>87</sup>H. Wen, J. C. Ordonez, and J. V. C. Vargas, "Single solid oxide fuel cell modeling and optimization," J. Power Sources **196**, 7519–7532 (2011).
- <sup>88</sup>M. Mehrgoo and M. Amidpour, "Derivation of optimal geometry of a multi-effect humidification-dehumidification desalination unit: A constructal design," Desalination 281, 234–242 (2011).
- <sup>90</sup>F. Mathieu-Potvin and L. Gosselin, "Threshold length of maximal reaction rate in catalytic microchannels," Chem. Eng. J. 188, 86–97 (2012).
- <sup>91</sup>Y. Chen, C. Zhang, R. Wu, and M. Shi, "Methanol steam reforming in microreactor with constructal tree-shaped network," J. Power Sources **196**, 6366–6373 (2011).
- <sup>92</sup>R. A. Hart and A. K. da Silva, "Experimental thermal-hydraulic evaluation of constructal microfluidic structures under fully constrained conditions," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 54, 3661–3671 (2011).

- <sup>93</sup>R. A. Hart, M. J. V. Ponkala, and A. K. da Silva, "Development and testing of a constructal microchannel flow system with dynamically controlled complexity," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 54, 5470–5480 (2011).
- <sup>94</sup>A. V. Azad and M. Amidpour, "Economic optimization of shell and tube heat exchanger based on constructal theory," Fuel Energy Abstr. 36, 1087–1096 (2011).
- <sup>95</sup>R. P. Chopade, S. C. Mishra, P. Mahanta, and S. Maruyama, "Estimation of power heaters in a radiant furnace for uniform thermal conditions on 3–D irregular shaped objects," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 55, 4340–4351 (2012).
- <sup>96</sup>S. B. Zhou, L. G. Chen, and F. R. Sun, "Constructal optimization for a solid-gas reactor based on triangular element," Sci. China, Ser. E: Technol. Sci. 51, 1554–1562 (2008).
- <sup>97</sup>J.-F. Cornet, "Calculation of optimal design and ideal productivities of volumetrically lightened photobioreactors using the constructal approach," Chem. Eng. Sci. 65, 985–998 (2010).
- <sup>98</sup>S. Tescari, N. Mazet, and P. Neveu, "Constructal method to optimize solar thermochemical reactor design," Sol. Energy **84**, 1555–1566 (2010).
- <sup>99</sup>A. R. Kacimov, H. Klammler, N. Il'yinskii, and K. Hatfield, "Constructal design of permeable reactive barriers: Groundwater-hydraulics criteria," J. Eng. Math. **71**, 319–338 (2011).
- <sup>100</sup>Z. Fan, X. Zhou, L. Luo, and W. Yuan, "Experimental investigation of the flow distribution of a 2-dimensional constructal distributor," Exp. Therm. Fluid Sci. 33, 77–83 (2008).
- <sup>101</sup>D. Tondeur, Y. Fan, and L. Luo, "Constructal optimization of arborescent structures with flow singularities," Chem. Eng. Sci. 64, 3968–3982 (2009).
- <sup>102</sup>J. Yue, R. Boichot, L. Luo, Y. Gonthier, G. Chen, and Q. Yuan, "Flow distribution and mass transfer in a parallel microchannel contactor integrated with constructal distributors," AIChE J. 56, 298–317 (2010).
- <sup>103</sup>A. Karakas, U. Camdali, and M. Tunc, "Constructal optimisation of heat generating volumes," Int. J. Exergy 6, 637–654 (2009).
- <sup>104</sup>C. Zhang, Y. Chen, R. Wu, and M. Shi, "Flow boiling in constructal treeshaped minichannel network," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 54, 202–209 (2010).
- <sup>105</sup>X. Daguenet-Frick, J. Bonjour, and R. Revellin, "Constructal microchannel network for flow boiling in a disc-shaped body," IEEE Trans. Compon. Packag. Technol. **33**, 115–126 (2010).
- <sup>106</sup>R. Revellin, J. R. Thome, A. Bejan, and J. Bonjour, "Constructal treeshaped microchannel networks for maximizing the saturated critical heat flux," Int. J. Therm. Sci. 48, 342–352 (2009).
- <sup>107</sup>W. X. Liu, W. X. Tian, Y. W. Wu, G. H. Su, S. Z. Qiu, X. Yan, Y. P. Huang, and D. X. Du, "An improved mechanistic critical heat flux model and its application to motion conditions," Prog. Nucl. Energy **61**, 88–101 (2012).
- <sup>108</sup>Y. Kim, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Steam generator structure: Continuous model and constructal design," Int. J. Energy Res. 35, 336–345 (2011).
- <sup>109</sup>A. Norouzi and M. Amidpour, "Optimal thermodynamic and economic volume of a heat recovery steam generator by constructal design," Int. Commun. Heat Mass Transfer **39**, 1286–1292 (2012).
- <sup>110</sup>Y. S. Kim, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Distribution of size in steam turbine power plants," Int. J. Energy Res. 33, 989–998 (2009).
- <sup>111</sup>D.-H. Kang, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Constructal architecture for heating a stream by convection," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 53, 2248–2255 (2010).
- <sup>112</sup>D.-H. Kang, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Constructal dendritic configuration for the radiation heating of a solid stream," J. Appl. Phys. 107, 114910 (2010).
- <sup>113</sup>Y. Kim, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Constructal multi-tube configuration for natural and forced convection in cross-flow," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer **53**, 5121–5128 (2010).
- <sup>114</sup>A. Koonsrisuk, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Constructal solar chimney configuration," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 53, 327–333 (2010).
- <sup>115</sup>S. Lorente, A. Koonsrisuk, and A. Bejan, "Constructal distribution of solar chimney power plants: Few large and many small," Int. J. Green Energy 7, 577–592 (2010).
- <sup>116</sup>R. Sangi, M. Amidpour, and B. Hosseinizadeh, "Modeling and numerical simulation of solar chimney power plants," Sol. Energy 85, 829–838 (2011).
- <sup>117</sup>Z. Zou, Z. Guan, H. Gurgenci, and Y. Lu, "Solar enhanced natural draft dry cooling tower for geothermal power applications," Sol. Energy 86, 2686–2694 (2012).
- <sup>118</sup>A. Bejan, S. Lorente, and K.-M. Wang, "Networks of channels for selfhealing composite materials," J. Appl. Phys. **100**, 033528 (2006).

- J. Appl. Phys. **113**, 151301 (2013)
- <sup>119</sup>K.-M. Wang, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Vascularized networks with two optimized channels sizes," J. Phys. D: Appl. Phys. **39**, 3086–3096 (2006).
- <sup>120</sup>S. Kim, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Vascularized materials: Tree-shaped flow architectures matched canopy to canopy," J. Appl. Phys. **100**, 063525 (2006).
- <sup>121</sup>J. Lee, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Vascular design for thermal management of heated structures," Aeronaut. J. **113**, 397–407 (2009).
- <sup>122</sup>A. Bejan and M. R. Errera, "Convective trees of fluid channels for volumetric cooling," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 43, 3105–3118 (2000).
- <sup>123</sup>S. Kim, S. Lorente, A. Bejan, W. Miller, and J. Morse, "The emergence of vascular design in three dimensions," J. Appl. Phys. **103**, 123511 (2008).
- <sup>124</sup>E. Cetkin, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Natural constructal emergence of vascular design with turbulent flow," J. Appl. Phys. **107**, 114901 (2010).
- <sup>125</sup>A. M. Aragón, R. Saksena, B. D. Kozola, P. H. Geubelle, K. T. Christiansen, and S. R. White, "Multi-physics optimization of three-dimensional microvascular polymeric components," J. Comput. Phys. 233, 132 (2013).
- <sup>126</sup>S. Soghrati, P. R. Thakre, S. R. White, N. R. Sottos, and P. H. Geubelle, "Computational modeling and design of actively-cooled microvascular materials," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 55, 5309–5321 (2012).
- <sup>127</sup>K.-H. Cho, W.-P. Chang, and M.-H. Kim, "A numerical and experimental study to evaluate performance of vascularized cooling plates," Int. J. Heat Fluid Flow **32**, 1186–1198 (2011).
- <sup>128</sup>K.-H. Cho and C.-W. Choi, "Hydraulic-thermal performance of vascularized cooling plates with semi-circular cross-section," Appl. Therm. Eng. **157**, 157–166 (2012).
- <sup>129</sup>W. Wechsatol, J. C. Ordonez, and S. Kosaraju, "Constructal dendritic geometry and the existence of asymmetric bifurcation," J. Appl. Phys. 100, 113514 (2006).
- <sup>130</sup>M. S. Sayeed, I. A. Ahmed, A. A. Syed, P. H. Raju, and M. S. Salman, "Experimental study of tree networks for minimal pumping power," Int. J. Des. Nat. Ecodyn. 3, 135–149 (2008).
- <sup>131</sup>R. Godde and H. Kurz, "Structural and biophysical simulation of angiogenesis and vascular remodeling," Dev. Dyn. 220, 387–401 (2001).
- <sup>132</sup>L. Gosselin, "Optimization of tree-shaped fluid networks with size limitations," Int. J. Therm. Sci. 46, 434–443 (2007).
- <sup>133</sup>Y. Kwak, D. Pence, J. Liburdy, and V. Narayanan, "Gas-liquid flows in a microscale fractal-like branching flow networks," Int. J. Heat Fluid Flow **30**, 868–876 (2009).
- <sup>134</sup>K.-H. Cho and M.-H. Kim, "Transient thermal-fluid flow characteristics of vascular networks," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 55, 3533–3540 (2012).
- <sup>135</sup>A. M. Aragón, J. K. Wayer, P. H. Geubelle, D. E. Goldberg, and S. R. White, "Design of microvascular flow networks using multi-objective genetic algorithms," Comput. Methods Appl. Mech. Eng. 197, 4399–4410 (2008).
- <sup>136</sup>K.-H. Cho and M.-H. Kim, "Fluid flow characteristics of vascularized channel networks," Chem. Eng. Sci. **65**, 6270–6281 (2010).
- <sup>137</sup>R. Boichot and L. Luo, "A simple cellular automaton algorithm to optimise heat transfer in complex configurations," Int. J. Exergy 7, 51–64 (2010).
- <sup>138</sup>X.-Q. Wang, P. Xu, A. S. Mujumdar, and C. Yap, "Flow and thermal characteristics of offset branching network," Int. J. Therm. Sci. 49, 272–280 (2010).
- <sup>139</sup>T. Bello-Ochende, J. P. Meyer, and F. U. Ighalo, "Combined numerical optimization and constructal theory for the design of microchannel heat sinks," Numer. Heat Transfer, Part A 58, 882–899 (2010).
- <sup>140</sup>Y. Chen, C. Zhang, M. Shi, and Y. Yang, "Thermal and hydrodynamic characteristics of constructal tree-shaped minichannel heat sink," AIChE J. 56, 2018–2029 (2009).
- <sup>141</sup>Y. S. Muzychka, "Constructal multi-scale design of compact micro-tube heat sinks and heat exchangers," Int. J. Therm. Sci. 46, 245–252 (2007).
- <sup>142</sup>Y. S. Muzychka, "Constructal design of forced convection cooled microchannel heat sinks and heat exchangers," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 48, 3119–3127 (2005).
- <sup>143</sup>M. R. Salimpour, M. Sharifhasan, and E. Shirani, "Constructal optimization of the geometry of an array of micro-channels," Int. Commun. Heat Mass Transfer 38, 93–99 (2010).
- <sup>144</sup>D. Haller, P. Woias, and N. Kockmann, "Simulation and experimental investigation of pressure loss and heat transfer in microchannel networks containing bends and T-junctions," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 52, 2678–2689 (2009).

- <sup>145</sup>S. Lorente and A. Bejan, "Constructal design of vascular porous materials and electrokinetic mass transfer," Transp. Porous Media 77, 305–322 (2009).
- <sup>146</sup>X. Zeng, W. Dai, and A. Bejan, "Vascular countercurrent network for 3-D triple-layered skin structure with radiation heating," Numer. Heat Transfer, Part A 57, 369–391 (2010).
- <sup>147</sup>X. Tang, W. Dai, R. Nassar, and A. Bejan, "Optimal temperature distribution in a three-dimensional triple-layered skin structure embedded with artery and vein vasculature," Numer. Heat Transfer, Part A 50, 809–834 (2006).
- <sup>148</sup>K.-C. Liu, Y.-N. Wang, and Y.-S. Chen, "Investigation on the bio-heat transfer with dual-phase-lag effect," Int. J. Therm. Sci. 58, 29–35 (2012).
- <sup>149</sup>P. Yuan, S.-B. Wang, and H.-M. Lee, "Estimation of the equivalent perfusion rate of Pennes model in an experimental bionic tissue without blood flow," Int. Commun. Heat Mass Transfer **39**, 236–241 (2012).
- <sup>150</sup>E. Cetkin, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Vascularization for cooling a plate heated by a randomly moving source," J. Appl. Phys. **112**, 084906 (2012).
- <sup>151</sup>A. Bejan, "The constructal-law origin of the wheel, size, and skeleton in animal design," Am. J. Phys. **78**, 692–699 (2010).
- <sup>152</sup>S. Lorente and A. Bejan, "Few large and many small: hierarchy in movement on earth," Int. Des. Nat. Ecodyn. **5**, 254–267 (2010).
- <sup>153</sup>S. Lorente, J. Lee, and A. Bejan, "The 'flow of stresses' concept: The analogy between mechanical strength and heat convection," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 53, 2963–2968 (2010).
- <sup>154</sup>E. Cetkin, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Vascularization for cooling and mechanical strength," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 54, 2774–2781 (2011).
- <sup>155</sup>E. Cetkin, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Hybrid grid and tree structures for cooling and mechanical strength," J. Appl. Phys. **110**, 064910 (2011).
- <sup>156</sup>L. Chen, Z. Xie, and F. Sun, "Multiobjective constructal optimization of an insulating wall combining heat flow, strength and weight," Int. J. Therm. Sci. 50, 1782–1789 (2011).
- <sup>157</sup>K. Schmidt-Nielsen, *Scaling: Why Is Animal Size So Important* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, 1984).
- <sup>158</sup>E. R. Weibel, Symmorphosis: On Form and Function in Shaping Life (Harvard University Press, Cambridge, MA, 2000).
- <sup>159</sup>S. Vogel, *Life's Devices* (Princeton University Press, Princeton, NJ, 1988).
- <sup>160</sup>E. R. Weibel, C. R. Taylor, and L. Bolis, *Principles of Animal Design. The Optimization and Symmorphosis Debate* (Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, UK, 1998).
- <sup>161</sup>H. Hoppeler and E. R. Weibel, "Scaling functions to body size: Theories and facts, special issue," J. Exp. Biol. 208, 1573–1769 (2005).
- <sup>162</sup>A. Bejan, A. Morega, G. B. West, and J. H. Brown, "Constructing a theory for scaling and more," Phys. Today 58(7), 20 (2005).
- <sup>163</sup>A. Bejan, "The constructal law of organization in nature: Tree-shaped flows and body size," J. Exp. Biol. 208, 1677–1686 (2005).
- <sup>164</sup>A. Bejan and J. H. Marden, "Unifying constructal theory for scale effects in running, swimming and flying," J. Exp. Biol. 209, 238–248 (2006).
- <sup>165</sup>A. Bejan and J. H. Marden, "Constructing animal locomotion from new thermodynamics theory," Am. Sci. 94, 342–349 (2006).
- <sup>166</sup>D. L. Altshuler, R. Dudley, S. M. Heredia, and J. A. McGuire, "Allometry of hummingbird lifting performance," J. Exp. Biol. 213(5), 725–734 (2010).
- <sup>167</sup>A. S. Perelson and F. W. Wiegel, "Scaling aspects of lymphocyte trafficking," J. Theor. Biol. **257**(1), 9–16 (2009).
- <sup>168</sup>K. Sato, Y. Watanuki, A. Takahashi, P. J. Miller, H. Tanaka, R. Kawabe, P. J. Ponganis, Y. Handrich, T. Akamatsu, Y. Watanabe, Y. Mitani, D. P. Costa, C. A. Bost, K. Aoki, M. Amano, P. Trathan, A. Shapiro, and Y. Naito, "Stroke frequency, but not swimming speed, is related to body size in free-ranging seabirds, pinnipeds and cetaceans," Proc. R. Soc. London, Ser. B 274, 471–477 (2007).
- <sup>169</sup>R. G. Kasimova, Yu. V. Obnosov, F. B. Baksht, and A. R. Kacimov, "Optimal shape of anthill dome: Bejan's constructal law revisited," Ecol. Modell. **250**, 384–390 (2013).
- <sup>170</sup>J. A. Tuhtan, "Go with the flow: Connecting energy demand, hydropower, and fish using constructal theory," Phys. Life Rev. 8, 253–254 (2011).
- <sup>171</sup>J. D. Charles and A. Bejan, "The evolution of speed, size and shape in modern athletics," J. Exp. Biol. 212, 2419–2425 (2009).
- <sup>172</sup>A. Bejan, E. C. Jones, and J. D. Charles, "The evolution of speed in athletics: Why the fastest runners are black and swimmers white," Int. J. Des. Nat. Ecodyn. 5(3), 199–211 (2010).

- <sup>173</sup>S. Lorente, E. Cetkin, T. Bello-Ochende, J. P. Meyer, and A. Bejan, "The constructal-law physics of why swimmers must spread their fingers and toes," J. Theor. Biol. **308**, 141–146 (2012).
- <sup>174</sup>A. Bejan, "Why the bigger live longer and travel farther: Animals, vehicles, rivers and the winds," Sci. Rep. 2, 594 (2012).
- <sup>175</sup>A. F. Miguel, "The physics principle of the generation of flow configuration," Phys. Life Rev. 8, 243–244 (2011).
- <sup>176</sup>G. Resconi, "Morphotronics and constructal theory, LINDI 2011," in 3rd IEEE International Symposium on Logistics and Industrial Informatics, Budapest, Hungary, 25–27 August 2011.
- <sup>177</sup>A. H. Reis, "Design in nature, and the laws of physics," Phys. Life Rev. 8, 255–256 (2011).
- <sup>178</sup>A. Bejan and J. H. Marden, "The constructal unification of biological and geophysical design," Phys. Life Rev. 6, 85–102 (2009).
- <sup>179</sup>L. Wang, "Universality of design and its evolution," Phys. Life Rev. 8, 257–258 (2011).
- <sup>180</sup>L. A. O. Rocha, "Constructal law: From the law of physics to applications and conferences," Phys. Life Rev. 8, 245–246 (2011).
- <sup>181</sup>Y. Ventikos, "The importance of the constructal framework in understanding and eventually replicating structure in tissue," Phys. Life Rev. 8, 241–242 (2011).
- <sup>182</sup>S. Quéré, "Constructal theory of plate tectonics," Int. J. Des. Nat. Ecodyn. 5, 242–253 (2010).
- <sup>183</sup>A. H. Reis and C. Gama, "Sand size versus beachface slope An explanation based on the Constructal law," Geomorphology 114, 276–283 (2010).
- <sup>184</sup>A. H. Reis, "Constructal view of scaling laws of river basins," Geomorphology 78, 201–206 (2006).
- <sup>185</sup>A. Bejan, S. Lorente, A. F. Miguel, and A. H. Reis, "Constructal theory of distribution of river sizes," in *Advanced Engineering Thermodynamics*, 3rd ed., edited by A. Bejan (Wiley, Hoboken, 2006), Sec. 13.5.
- <sup>186</sup>B. J. Chung and A. Vaidya, "Non-equilibrium pattern selection in particle sedimentation," Appl. Math. Comput. 218, 3451–3465 (2011).
- <sup>187</sup>H.-H. Liu, "A conductivity relationship for steady-state unsaturated flow processes under optimal flow conditions," Vadose Zone J. 10, 736 (2011).
- <sup>188</sup>H.-H. Liu, "A note on equations for steady-state optimal landscapes," Geophys. Res. Lett. 38, L10402, doi:10.1029/2011GL047619 (2011).
- <sup>189</sup>A. F. Miguel, "Natural flow systems: Acquiring their constructal morphology," Int. J. Des. Nat. Ecodyn. 5, 230–241 (2010).
- <sup>190</sup>A. G. Konings, X. Feng, A. Molini, S. Manzoni, G. Vico, and A. Porporato, "Thermodynamics of an idealized hydrologic cycle," Water Resour. Res. 48, W05527 (2010).
- <sup>191</sup>J. D. Phillips, "Emergence and pseudo-equilibrium in geomorphology," Geomorphology **132**, 319–326 (2011).
- <sup>192</sup>A. H. Reis and A. Bejan, "Constructal theory of global circulation and climate," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 49, 1857–1875 (2006).
- <sup>193</sup>M. Clausse, F. Meunier, A. H. Reis, and A. Bejan, "Climate change, in the framework of the constructal law," Int. J. Global Warming 4, 242–260 (2012).
- <sup>194</sup>A. W. Kosner, "Big data not required: The benefits of a less complex model of climate change," Forbes, 12 October 2012.
- <sup>195</sup>S. Lorente, A. Bejan, K. Al-Hinai, A. Z. Sahin, and B. S. Yilbas, "Constructal design of distributed energy systems: Solar power and water desalination," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 55, 2213–2218 (2012).
- <sup>196</sup>G. Lorenzini and C. Biserni, "The Constructal law: From design in nature to social dynamics and wealth as physics," Phys. Life Rev. 8, 259–260 (2011).
- <sup>197</sup>A. W. Kosner, "There's a new law in physics and it changes everything," Forbes, 29 February 2012.
- <sup>198</sup>A. W. Kosner, "Freedom is good for design,' How to use Constructal Theory to liberate any flow system," Forbes, 18 March 2012.
- <sup>199</sup>A. Bejan and S. Lorente, "The constructal law makes biology and economics be like physics," Phys. Life Rev. **8**, 261–263 (2011).
- <sup>200</sup>A. Bejan, S. Lorente, B. S. Yilbas, and A. S. Sahin, "The effect of size on efficiency: Power plants and vascular designs," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 54, 1475–1481 (2011).
- <sup>201</sup>S. Lorente and A. Bejan, "Global distributed energy systems," in Management of Natural Resources, Sustainable Development and Ecological Hazards II, edited by C. A. Brebbia, N. Jovanovic, and E. Tiezzi (WIT Press, Southampton, 2010), pp. 251–269.
- <sup>202</sup>A. M. Morega, J. C. Ordonez, and M. Morega, "A constructal approach to power distribution networks design," in *International Conference on Renewable Energy and Power Quality, Santander, 12-14 March* (2008), pp. 441–442.

- <sup>203</sup>L. Xia, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Constructal design of distributed cooling on the landscape," Int. J. Energy Res. 35, 805–812 (2011).
- <sup>204</sup>L. A. O. Rocha, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "Distributed energy tapestry for heating the landscape," J. Appl. Phys. **108**, 124904 (2010).
- <sup>205</sup>J. P. Meyer, "Constructal law in technology, thermofluid and energy systems, and in design education," Phys. Life Rev. 8, 247–248 (2011).
- <sup>206</sup>A. Bejan, "Two hierarchies in science: The free flow of ideas and the academy," Int. J. Des. Nat. Ecodyn. **4**, 386–394 (2009).
- <sup>207</sup>A. Bejan, "Science and technology as evolving flow architectures," Int. J. Energy Res. 33, 112–125 (2009).

<sup>208</sup>P. Vadasz, See http://DrVadasz.com for personal communication.

- <sup>209</sup>R. Sweo and S. Pate, "Understanding currency market dynamics through constructal theory: A managerial perspective," J. Int. Manage. Stud. 5(1), 75–81 (2010), see http://www.jimsjournal.org/10%20Robert%20Sweo.pdf.
- <sup>210</sup>C. Viniegra, "The digital governance challenge: The role of government in the digital age," in *Business Technologies Strategies Executive Update* (2012), Vol. 15, No. 14.
- <sup>211</sup>G. Weinerth, "The constructal analysis of warfare," Int. J. Des. Nat. Ecodyn. 5, 268–276 (2010).
- <sup>212</sup>A. Bejan and S. Lorente, "The constructal law origin of the logistics S curve," J. Appl. Phys. **110**, 024901 (2011).
- <sup>213</sup>L. Combelles, S. Lorente, R. Anderson, and A. Bejan, "Tree-shaped fluid flow and heat storage in a conducting solid," J. Appl. Phys. **111**, 014902 (2012).
- <sup>214</sup>H. Kobayashi, S. Lorente, R. Anderson, and A. Bejan, "Serpentine thermal coupling between a stream and a conducting body," J. Appl. Phys. **111**, 044911 (2012).

- <sup>215</sup>E. Cetkin, S. Lorente, and A. Bejan, "The steepest S curve of spreading and collecting: Discovering the invading tree, not assuming it," J. Appl. Phys. **111**, 114903 (2012).
- <sup>216</sup>A. Bejan and S. Lorente, "The physics of spreading ideas," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 55, 802–807 (2012).
- <sup>217</sup>O. Ozturkoglu, K. R. Gue, and R. D. Meller, "Optimal unit-load warehouse designs for single-command operations," IIE Trans. 44, 459–475 (2012).
- <sup>218</sup>C. H. Lui, N. K. Fong, S. Lorente, A. Bejan, and W. K. Chow, "Constructal design for pedestrian movement in living spaces: Evacuation configurations," J. Appl. Phys. **111**, 054903 (2012).
- <sup>219</sup>L. C. Kelley and K. Behan, "Empathy & evolution: How dogs convert stress into flow," Psychology Today, 6 August 2012.
- <sup>220</sup>L. C. Kelley and K. Behan, "The canine mind bows to the Constructal law," Psychology Today, 16 October 2012.
- <sup>221</sup>A. Bejan and S. Lorente, "The constructal law and the thermodynamics of flow systems with configuration," Int. J. Heat Mass Transfer 47, 3203–3214 (2004).
- <sup>222</sup>M. Birla, FedEx Delivers: How the World's Leading Shipping Company Keeps Innovating and Outperforming the Competition (Wiley, Hoboken, 2005).
- <sup>223</sup>G. R. McGhee, Convergent Evolution: Limited Forms Most Beautiful (The MIT Press, Cambridge, MA, 2011).
- <sup>224</sup>J. Burstein, Spark: How Creativity Works (Harper, New York, 2011).
- <sup>225</sup>V. W. Hwang and G. Horowitt, *The Rainforest: The Secret to Building the Next Silicon Valley* (Regenwald, Los Altos Hills, CA, 2012).
- <sup>226</sup>E. Dellian, See http://www.neutonus-reformatus.com for "The language of nature is not algebra," Neutonus Reformatus, Paper no. 40 (2012).